Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes

February 6th, 2009

1:30 pm

Members Present: Kenneth Barber, Gerry Beller, Carla Blankenbuehler, Sean Collins, Becky Francis, Tom Guetzloff, Tom Kiddie, Phoebe Levine, Dave Brock, Jeff Pietruszynski, Aaron Settle, Chuck Smith, Craig Spaniol, Deborah Wells, Xiaohong Zhang. 

Ex-Officio: Drs. Charles Byers, Hazo Carter, Cassandra Whyte.

Parliamentarian: Jack Magan (and sub for R. Harris).

SGA Rep: Nadir Mirza (not present)
Absent:

1. The meeting was called to order at 1:30 pm.

2. Faculty Senate minutes from the December 5th, 2008 were not available for review and the approval of the Minutes was postponed.
3. Approval of the agenda. The Faculty Senate Meeting agenda for 2/6/09 was approved by vote. 
4. Reports: Standing Committee reports: 
a. Educational Policies Committee; Dr. Paula McCoy.

Dr. McCoy presented the January 31st, 2009 EPC Meeting Report in which a new PSYC 330 course and several MSC course title and description changes were approved, as were changes to the Psychology Curriculum and Military Scholarship Information; it was moved and seconded that the Senate accept the EPC report as presented by Dr. McCoy and the motion to accept and approve the EPC report was carried by vote. 

b. Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies. Dr. Anne McConnell. 

Dr. McConnell presented the Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies Report to the Faculty Senate for Feb 6th, 2009. The report listed the recent activities of CAEA committee, with particular detail to the January 29, 2009 meeting, at which a number of visiting performers appearances at WVSU were agreed upon; as was a new plan to further engage the WVSU faculty, students and community in the WVSU Cultural Activities program; the establishment and funding of a Cultural Activities website was approved, which would be run by the same company that worked on the Land Grant website and would be linked to the WVSU website, hopefully by the next school year; Dr. McConnell further reported on the committee’s ongoing efforts to bring more in more artists and performers to campus; the purchasing of new electronic speakers for the Davis theatre was approved. The senate moved, seconded and voted to accept and approve the CAEA committee report.

I. President Hazo Carter. Dr. Carter introduced Dr. Cassandra Whyte, who presented the Campus Master Plan report to the senate, which was approved initially in 2006, but has continued to develop and receive input from stakeholders, including a recent 2 year period of committee work and solicited public comments and suggestions. Dr. Whyte stressed that comments and suggestions from the stakeholders are still needed and welcome and she reminded the senate that the Campus Master Plan can be viewed using the link on the WVSU website. Dr. Whyte reported that 3 campus buildings have been selected for significant physical upgrading and improvements. Fleming Hall, the Davis Fine Arts building and Wallace Hall are part of the “Tier One Projects” of the Campus Master Plan, which have a priority status based on their urgent need. Dr. Whyte stressed that the Campus Master Plan funding is dependent on still upcoming Lottery Bond Funding of all Proposed Bond Projects, which includes at least 10 WV Institutions of higher learning, and is a part of $239 million total of E&G Projects proposed by HEPC as of 1/15/09. Dr. Whyte answered faculty questions about funding timetables, which have not been established by the State. Issues regarding the continued presence of the CTC on the WVSU campus and the impact of a likely economic downturn on the Campus Master Plan could not be answered at the present time.

Dr. Carter answered several questions from the senate regarding the Campus Master Plan and expressed confidence that it would receive the needed funding and begin to wove towards actual construction efforts soon. Dr. Carter then reported on his efforts to re-organize the Admissions Office so that it can focus on WVSU recruiting exclusively, and no longer divert resources to CTC students. Dr. Carter also discussed the ongoing efforts of the Capital Campaign for WVSU.


II. Vice President Charles Byers. Dr. Byers presented the Academic Affairs Faculty Senate Report, and announced that the Office of Academic Affairs would be open at 8 am on weekdays (Dr. Byers admitted to actually getting into his office there by 7:30 am). He reiterated his intention to chart a positive direction for Academic Affairs. He did note that the new faculty merit plan still requires procedural detail, as does the design of a new student experience course. Dr. Byers also noted an upcoming opportunity to review the General Education Curriculum.  

Dr. Byers also noted that the Academic Affairs Council will meet monthly on the third Tuesday at 2 pm and the next meeting was on Feb 17th in 217 Ferrell Hall.

Dr. Byers also announced that the WVSU Institutional Compact was approved by the West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission on January 23rd, 2009. The Compact will engage the WV HEPC to help guide WVSU in achieving the Campus Master Plan. The next Compact update is October 1, 2009.

 

III. BOG Report- Dr. Chuck Smith presented his BOG report and noted that the BOG approved 3 name changes: the College of Business and Social Sciences replaces the College of Business administration and Sciences; The Department of Communications and Media Studies replaces the Department of Communications; and the Department of Mathematics and Computer Science replaces the Department of Mathematics. Dr. Smith’s BOG report was motioned and seconded for acceptance and approval, and the motion was carried by vote.

Dr. Smith also reminded the senate of the upcoming faculty presentation of concerns to the BOG on March 5th. The Executive Committee has been overseeing this 3 part faculty presentation, and is very enthusiastic about this opportunity and the progress made to date.

IV. ACF Report- Dr. Sean Collins: no report presented

V. Jack Skeens (CTC)- Not present.


VI. Comments from the chair: Dr. Tom Guetzloff lead a discussion regarding the ongoing need to  address the overall safety procedures for WVSU campus, starting with a proposal to create a new Shelter in Place (SHIP) training procedure that is all encompassing for all WVSU faculty, staff, personnel and students. Dr. Guetzloff discussed his meeting with the Hamblin Hall Safety Committee (also attend by Chief Saunders), which revealed a variety of issues, such as a lack of adequate plastic sheeting and tape for the Hamblin Hall Auditorium shelter. Other campus facilities are likely to reveal the same needs. Dr. Guetzloff noted that the adjacent Rehabilitation Center has its own SHIP procedure, which differs from SHIP at WVSU.


VII.  Old Business:
a. The Administration’s Response to Faculty’s SHIP Resolution. Dr. Guetzloff 
announced that the Kanawha County Emergency Response Team will meet and conduct a 
safety audit next month and will review the WVSU SHIP procedures. The KCERT will 
include federal, state, county, Bayer, DuPont and other representatives. Dr. Bellar asked 
about any recent safety improvements, and Dr. Byers reported that improvements in 
communications at the Bayer plant had been made. Dr. Guetzloff also noted the 
upcoming release of an OSHA report and a Chemical Safety Board report, both due on 
March 1, 2009. Faculty Senate members expressed significant interest in these issues and 
continued to call for faster actions to be taken and more concrete improvements in 
campus safety to be made.


During discussion, Dr. Chuck Smith motioned that: The Executive Committee be 
charged with preparing a motion for the Faculty Senate which calls for the Campus 
Master Plan to incorporate all aspects and all considerations as a matter of general 
policy to move WVSU towards becoming a safe, efficient, sustainable, and green 
campus for the entire WVSU community, especially in regards to public safety, security 
and health issues. The motion was seconded and approved by vote.

b. A waiver policy for high risk students at WVSU. On the issue for WVSU facing new 
higher admissions standards which will likely affect enrollment in a negative way, Dr. 
Byers commented that the Central Office will be reassessing the new standards and their 
possible impacts on how percent awards of resources will distributed. Senate members 
wondered if WV High Schools will be able to produced a sufficient amount of graduates 
that can attain the elevated admissions standards. WVSU has traditionally been required 
to accommodate these lower performing students. Dr. Byers reminded that the 
Administration is seeking funding to create a summer program that would serve to 
strengthen the Math and English skills of new students, perhaps by next summer (2010). 
This would be accomplished using Federal Grant money and or Title III education funds. 
There was a comment that an HEPC rule dictates that the only the CTC can administer 
such remedial courses. More details are needed here in order to address this large 
concern.
c. Evaluation of Transcripts by Department Chairs. Dr. Byers continued his discussion 
with the senate regarding the need to transfer more decision making powers from the 
University Registrar over to the individual Colleges. This issue was discussed also at a 
recent Academic Leaders and Deans meeting, where the need for a new protocol to 
simplify and standardize the Transcript Review process was noted. Dr. Byers reaffirmed 
that this is still a work in progress at this time.
d. Other items. None.

VIII. New business:
a. Faculty receiving time on the BOG agenda. Dr. Smith addressed this by-law provision 
during his BOG report. The Executive Committee has discussed this during the last 2 
such meetings and a consensus was reached on a 30 minute, 3 part faculty presentation 
covering the following faculty concerns:


1. The Administration’s apparent lethargy in regards to issues such as 



improved efficiency directives and plans and campus safety. Dr. Tim Alderman 


presenting.


2. The current financial concerns and an apparent lack of budget planning and 


transparency. Mr. Michael Lewis presenting.


3. The need to improve classroom conditions and teaching facilities on campus. 


Dr. Aaron Settle presenting.

b. A Preferred Registration Policy for Student Athletes. Dr. Guetzloff discussed the 
difficulty that an athletic schedule of activities presents for student athletes when 
attempting to register for their needed courses at WVSU. Finding courses with meeting 
times that do not overlap with team athletic events is difficult to impossible. This could 
be alleviated if student athletes had an opportunity to register for classes at a time that 
allows them to select courses that fit their athletic schedules and needs, before those 
classes are filled by the general student body. 


Dr. Guetzloff suggested that student athletes have characteristics that should 
make them worthy of such consideration in registration, including a 32% retention rate, 
compared to that of 20% for non-athlete students. He further noted that in WVSU’s 16 
team athletic conference, nine of these institutions offer such a scheduling option for 
athletes. During discussion, Dr. Guetzloff noted that this involved approximately 200 
student athletes at WVSU. 


Dr. Settle further suggested that the senate recognize that student athletes 
typically develop a very strong sense of pride about being a part of their University, the 
University campus and the University family, and that the level of pride that the student 
athlete population develops is as strong as any in the entire student body. During ongoing 
discussion a motion was offered by Dr. Settle, which was subsequently amended by Dr. 
Magan. 


The amended motion reads: The WVSU Administration shall create a 
“Preferred Registration Policy” for WVSU student athletes that the WVSU Faculty 
Senate shall then consider and discuss, and then present to the Office of the Vice 
President of Academic Affairs for its further consideration.  This amended motion was 
seconded and approved by vote. 


IX. Other items- none.

X. Having no further business to discuss, the meeting was motioned closed, seconded and approved by vote at 4:00 pm.

Sincerely,

Kenneth E. Barber

Faculty Senate Secretary







